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Recommendation 2: The Government of Canada examine increased support for first-
time homebuyers. 

The Government agrees that first-time homebuyers have unique needs that require 
attention.  The Government maintains significant programs to facilitate homeownership 
in general and for first-time homebuyers in particular through both tax policy and 
housing finance policy. At the same time, the Government is focused on setting prudent 
rules that promote sustainable homeownership outcomes and the long-term stability of 
the financial system and economy.  

Tax measures that directly benefit first-time homebuyers include the Home Buyers’ Plan 
and the First-Time Home Buyers’ Tax Credit.v     

Under Canada’s housing finance framework, the Government supports access to housing 
finance for first-time homebuyers and promotes financial system stability by backing 
mandatory mortgage insurance for high loan-to-value ratio mortgages.vi The 
Government’s guarantee of mortgage insurance reduces risk for lenders, thereby enabling 
buyers to purchase properties with a down payment as low as 5 per cent and at mortgage 
interest rates comparable to those for buyers with much larger down payments. First-time 
homebuyers account for the majority of new high loan-to-value ratio mortgages insured 
each year.  

The Government’s support for housing finance remains significant, and the home 
ownership rate in Canada of 69 per centvii is among the highest across the G-7 group of 
countries. Additional Government support for home ownership, especially in the context 
of housing markets experiencing rapid price growth and restricted housing supply, are 
likely to be counter-productive. Policies to further boost homeownership by stimulating 
demand would exert more pressure on house prices, with little or no positive impact on 
housing affordability.  

Recommendation 3: The Government of Canada use Statistics Canada to address the 
gaps in housing-related data by creating a nationwide database that incorporates 
research from provincial/territorial and municipal governments, as well as research 
organizations. Such a database should provide data on home purchases and sales, 
homes purchased with cash, non-primary mortgage lending, foreign ownership of 
homes, loan-to-value statistics in relation to Canadian homes, Canada’s rental 
markets, investors in Canada’s housing markets, and the demographic profile of 
homeowners.  

The Government agrees with the Committee’s emphasis on the need to strengthen 
housing-related data.  Over the past few years, the increasing divergence in housing 
market conditions across Canada has emphasized the importance of having more 
comprehensive and timely housing sector data to better understand the range of complex 










